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Indigenous peoples
George Monbiot
1. Overview
While the governments of Latin America prepare to celebrate the
500th anniversary of Colombus' arrival in the West Indies,
indigenous organizations from Mexico to Chile are planning
demonstrations. Their response to the event is significant, for
the 500 years of European domination have been characterised not
only by the extermination of millions but also by sustained
resistance on the part of many of the survivors. If in the last
500 years the Indians have been pushed back, it seems likely that
the centuries to come will see a steady empowerment of the people
who were once the region's only inhabitants.
In the last two decades indigenous people have been recovering
their pride in their heritage and social organization. The word
Indian is now considered a mark of honour by the people of many
groups: until recently it was felt to be a term of abuse. The
pressure that Indian organizations and their supporters have
applied has forced most Latin America governments to begin to
respond to the needs of their indigenous populations, and to
grant communities more control over the course of their own
development. There is still a great gulf between the demands of
indigenous organizations and the responses of national
governments, but the trend is positive.
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At the sarne time, however, atrocities against indigenous people
are commonplace in nations such as Guatemala, Peru and El
Salvador, and some Indian groups are declining precipitously in
regions such as Amazonia. In all nations there is a failure on
the part of governments to recognize indigenous peoples' rights
to the ancestral territories they claim as their own. In legal
disputes between Indians and corporate or individual landowners,
it is most often the outsiders who win. Colonists continue to
invade the territories of many grpups and to destroy the
ecosystems on which their livelihoods depend. Indigenous people
in countries such as Chile and Argentina suffer discrimination
over jobs, constitutional rights and access t6 the ;aw, and in
almost every country in Latin America Indian representatives
continue to be imprisoned or killed for defending the rights of
their people.
In countries such as Argentina, Chile, Paraguay, Bolívia, Costa
Rica and Mexico, Indian societies are still being destroyed by
the break-up of communal landholdings, the discouragement of
traditional housing, language, ritual and dress, and the freedom
with which certain insensitive missions have been allowed to
operate. Indi~enous people in most nations are among the poorest
of the inhabitants, and the lack of credit, infrastructure and
agricultural development that many com.rnunities need is
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contributing to the great migrations to the towns or the foíests
taking place in the Andes and Mexíco.
But in the coming decades there seems likely to be an
intensification of the process now evolving in Colombia and the
Peruvian lowlands, where the indigenous people have succesfully
lobbíed for the return of some of theír lands and responsibility
for their own administration. Indigenous people's developing
awareness of their rights and the growing visibility and
political strength of the Indian organizations should ensure that
such positive changes, when they occur, are irreversible.
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Box: Indigenous peoples in 1492 and now.
There is an extraordinarily wide range of opínion about the size
of the Latin American population at the time of Columbus'
arrival. Evidence from contemporary accounts, archaeology and
land use studies has been used to argue that there might have
been as many as 100 million indigenous people in the region, or
as few as 7.5 million. W.M. Denevan's figure of 53 million is
perhaps the estimate most widely accepted. If this is correct,
today's indigenous population is approximately half that of
1492's.
When European eyes first fell upon the Americas, Indian
civilization was as diversa and dynamic as that of the
conquistadores. Social systems ranged from nomadic hunting and
gathering communities in some parts of the lowland forests,
through the stratified chiefdoms of the Amazon floodplains and
the Pacific coast, to the great kingdoms of the Aztecs and the
Incas. some of the cities the Spaniards stumbled upon in the
lands which are now Mexico and Peru were more populous than any
in their own continent. The Aztec capital Tenochtitlan housed
between 150,000 and 300,000 people, and its palaces, ceremonial
centres, suburbs and markets were served by a grid of closelyplanned canals and streets.
The Incas, whose emperor ruled from a city of 100-200,000, used
corporate labour to build monuments which even the ravages of
Spain could not destroy. In Central America the Maya, whose power
was waning by the time of Columbus' arrival, had evolved systems
of architecture, writing and chronometry entirely distinct from
our own. Were progress to be measured not in terms of technical
achievements, but by the criterion of an understanding of both
the social and physical environments, then the smaller
communities of the forest lands could be said to have achieved a
higher level of development than any ever reached in Europe.
Indian societies were destroyed not only by the sword but also by
means of the accidental biological warfare the conquerors waged.
Epidemies spread ahead of the invaders, along the trading
networks latticing the entire continent, and whole peoples are
believed to have succumbed to smallpox, measles, typhus or common
~

colds before they were ever encountered by Europeans. Many of
those who su,vived we,e late, ove,whelmed by horrendous working
conditions, ~nd famines caused by Spanish demands on land and
labour; or were assimilated through miscegenation.
Of the 460 million people now living in Latin America, between 24
and 28 million are considered indigenous. In sorne nations the
Indian population has remained high and is now growing rapidly:
in Mexico the 6 million indigenous people are multiplying at the
annual rate of 3.5%; Peru's Indian population, the largest in
Latin America, increases by 260,000 annually. In some places the
indigenous people have gene completely, or are still decliníng:
of the hundreds of thousands once living in the West Indies no
more than 800 remain; and the Yanomami people of the Brazilian
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Amazon have declined by 20% in three years. For them, as for many
others, the conquest is still taking place.
2. Landrights and Survival.
Indigenous peoples rely on their traditional lands not only for
physical survival but also for their sense of identity. By
contrast to the ease with which land can be traded or converted
in industrialised societies, the loss of territories or their
resources has caused both economic disaster and psychological
disruption in traditional communities all over Latin America.
When communal lands are divided into individual plots, an
integrated community is transformed into a settlement in which
individual and social benefits are no longer equated. The results
include the usurpation of traditional leadership, the overexploitation of resources, anda loss of identity so severe that
it has led in many cases to the assimilation or dispersal of the
tribe.
Land expropriation from indigenous people is still taking place
in every Latin American nation. While many countries have their
own idiosyncratic means of divesting Indians of their
territories, there are some features common to most. These
include the disrespect that governments show for land ownership
laws of their own making; the forcible eviction of indigenous
people from their own territories by hired gunmen, police or
soldiers working on behalf of landlords; and resulting urban
migration or the transformation of settled indigenous people into
colonists invading the lands of other communities. But there are
also many positive developments, and in several nations the
government has permitted the return of extensive territories to
the people who first possessed them.
Disease and physical assault continue, on the new development
frontiers, to drive communities into oblivion. International
terms of trade, national economic priorities and difficult
agricultural circumstances also continue to destroy some peoples.
This ,eview of landrights and survival in the Latin American
nations, while considering the problems and improvements
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throughout the region, pays particular attention to the Andes,
the Amazon and Guatemala, as it is in these places that the

situation of indigenous people is perhaps the most critical.
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Mexico's six million Indians have lost 100 million hectares of
ancestral lands in the last sixty years, solely by means of the
government's formal confiscation of their property. This official
dispossession has been augmented by the theft of traditional
territories by farmers, timber companies and developers. Local
political leaders continue to preside over the arrest, torture
and murder of members of groups such as the Mixe, Nahua and
Tzotzil, whose people are resisting the transfer of their lands.
In the Chimalapas forest of the south, the 12,000 Zoque Indians
have been deprived of one third of their community woodlands by
timber poachers, and are now suffering from the depredations of
drugs traders, who are forcing them to convert some of the
·remainder to opium and marijuana fields. Already the Lacandon
Indians have lost all of their forest lands, and have been
reduced to penury and alcoholism in the two diminutive
settlements remaining to them.
Tourism is now depriving such people as the Tarascan Indians of
the western highlands and the coastal Zapotec of their
traditional livelihoods, as their lands are taken, with
inadequate compensation, for hotel and leisure complexes, and the
sewage associated with these developments threatens their
fisheries~l. One result of such dispossession, as well as the
problems of unemployment anda lack of rural credit, is that
several million indigenous people are now living in Mexico City,
in unenviable circumstances.
But the campaigning work of indigenous organizations (see Section
3) and the government's increasingly enlightened attitude have
improved the situation of many rural communities. In 1988 the
government granted the Triqui Indians title to 16 million
hectares of their lands in Oaxaca State, and helped them and
other groups to establish a radio network broadcasting in their
own languages. In 1989 the President promised a commission of
indigenous representatives that he would tackle their problems of
land, food, health and legal protection. This, however, was
quickly followed by the imprisonment of several leaders defending
their lands in Chiapas State. More positively, in 1990 a village
strongman and the gunmen he had hired were, for the first time in
Mexican history, sentenced for their crimes against indigenous
people.
Guatemala is the Latin American nation in which the repression of
indigenous people is the most systematic. There the burdens of
discrimination, material disadvantages, cultural suppression and
land reductions borne by the Indians for centuries have been
supplemented by repeated military atrocities.
Guatemala, where the Maya people are believed to be in the
majority, also has the worst distribution of land in Latin

America. By 1988 an estimated 98% of the country's 3.6 million
indigenous people were reported to be either landless or with
insufficient land for their subsistence~2. While 2.25% of farmers
possess 64.5% of the farmland in Guatemala, the 40% of farmers
with least own only 1.4%~3. Thís is due partly to the abolition
of communal land tenure in the last century, which led to the
division of private property among a growing number of sons. The
state also enabled big farmers to expropriate much of the peasant
land, rendering the Indian population dependent on waged labou,.
The loss of indigenous territories continues, as landowners, with
the help of the police, are expelling peasants from their
properties, on some occasions justifying this action by accusing
them of belonging to guerilla movements. The government has
r"

seized 70% of the land owned by people who have fled the country,
anda lack of credit facilities has forced indigenous people to
pledge their holdings as security for agricultura! loans.
Agroindustrialists, whose exports are of great importance to the
Guatemalan economy, have been the main beneficiarias of the
redistribution.
The cultural associations between people and their traditional
lands are being severed by a mass movement to the cities; flight
from the nation as a result of political repression; and seasonal
labour. An estimated 650,000 Indians leave the highlands each
year to work for several weeks on coastal plantations. On these
farms the minumum wage is seldom paid, the people sleep in opensided barns, and crops are sprayed from the air while the
labourers work on them.
In the cities Indians take the humblest jobs and, as elsewhere,
they find themselves subject to discrimination over health,
education and access to resources. Throughout the country the
life expectancy of indigenous people is 16 years less than that
of other Guatemalans. 82% of Indian children are malnourished and
only 19% of Indians over the age of seven are literata.
A coup in 1954, backed by the CIA, installed a right-wing,
authoritarian government of which the present, nominally
democratic regime is a direct descendant. In response to
increasing repression, a non-indigenous guerilla movement emerged
in the 1960s. Between 1966 and 1970 around 10,000 civilians, most
of them indigenous, were killed in the course of a military
campaign against an estimated 350 guerillas~2. The armed forces
continue to use the presence of small guerilla armies to
rationalise what government representatives have admitted is an
attempt to eradicate indigenous culture and organization.
The Indians of Guatemala were not involved in the armed
insurrections of the 1960s, but as the fraudulent 1974 elections
made it clear that there were no democratic opportunities for
change in Guatemala, andas the guerillas worked hard to
cultivate their support, Indians carne to provide most of the
revolutionary recruitment in the 1970s. As Phillip Wearne has
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pointed out, indigenous people joining the guerilla armies did so
on the whole because they offered the most plausible means of
self-defence~2.
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At first the army responded to the Indian risings with a
relatively selective campaign of disappearances,
torture and
killings of suspected sympathisers. But this soon developed into
what is believed to have been an attempt in some places to
extinguish the Indian population. The resulting slaughter was
indiscriminate and vast. Between 1980 and 1984 the regular army
and military death squads killed approximately 50,000 people,
most of thern indigenous, and bombed 350 civilian villages. The
murders were accompanied by horrendous torture and mutilation.
One million of the four million highlanders were displaced from
their homes.
As the military campaign progressed, the armed forces began to
concentrate on the integration and control of the surviving
indigenous people, attempting to deny the guerillas either
economic or popular support. All available Indian men were
drafted into Civil Defence Patrols, in which they were forced to
work with the army against the resistance. The authorities
forcibly rehoused Indians of different language groups in uniform
prefabricated villages, breaking up families and removing people
from their remaining lands. Surrounded by barbed wire, overlooked
by watchtowers, their movements monitored at checkpoints, the

people in these settlements have had to abandon their cultural
identity. As they are obliged to work for much of their time for
the army and are confined to inadequate lands, they are becoming
dependent on the non-indigenous economy.
The transition from a military to a civilian presidency in 1986
appears only to have bolstered the strength of the armed forces,
as it served to reopen foreign funding channels, providing money
for military development projects, and the army continued to
control state policy~2. While human rights abuses at first
declined, they soon began to increase once more. Though the mass
killings of the early 1980s were not repeated, there were 850
assassinations in the first nine months of 1989. Despite the
greatly reduced level of civil conflict, the army and the police
force continue to kidnap, torture and kill campaigners for
agrarian reform; returning refugees; people attempting to avoid
service incivil defence patrols; and families requesting that
the remains of their murdered relatives be disinterred for
reburial~4.
There have been no attempts to investigate or prosecute members
of the armed forces for such crimes, which the government claims
are the result of common violence or anonymous terrorists.
Clandestine jails operate throughout Guatemala, and mass graves
remain undisturbed. Around 200,000 people are in exile abroad.
Despite this, the United Nations removed Guatemala from the
blacklist of nations considered to be in serious violation of
human rights, a political decision which astonished human rights

campaigneís. In January 1991 a new civilian president, Jorge
Serrano, closely associated with the most repressive of the
military governments, was elected from a choice of two rightwing
candidates.
The only opportunities for fundamental change in Guatemala
vested in the peasant organizations now campaigning for a
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redistribution of land, social and economic rights, better wages,
the enforcement of constitutional provisions defending indigenous
people, and an end to the disappearances which are now a favoured
military means of- suppressing dissent. As the armed insurrection
has been largely contained, resistance now takes the forms of
strikes, demonstrations, lobbying and legal representation. In
1986 16,000 peasants marched from the south coast to Guatemala
City, following the formation of the Association of Peasants for
Land, which by 1989 had gathered 150,000 membeís. Their
mobilization has now made it possible for a few indigenous people
to buy land on concessionary terms. The Council of Ethnic
Communities in El Ouiche province has also marched on the
capital, to demand an investigation into the human rights abuses.
The Mutual Support Group, formed by indigenous women whose
relatives had been killed, ran weekly demonstrations outside the
presidential palace in 1985. In the face of innumerable threats
and murders, such organization is a matter of astonishing
courage.
In Belize the 15,000 indigenous people, some of whom are refugees
from Guatemala, are suffering from low crop prices and growing
rural unemployment. They are being encouraged, with the help of
the International Fund for Agricultural Oevelopment, to turn away
from traditional farming patterns towards cash cropping and the
private ownership of landÁ5. Indian organizations are campaigning
for more administrative autonomy for the indigenous people and
the protection and development of their culture.
The Miskito communities of Honduras, are racially mixed, with
some black and European elements; but they retain a strong sense
of their Indian identity. The Miskito language, both spoken and
written, is still widely used, and the length of time in which
the people have been exposed to Euíopean influences has enabled
them to adapt without losing some of their fundamental cultural
characteristics. Even so, most of the indigenous people
participate in the mainstream market economy. Non-indigenous
farmers continue to acquire the lands of Miskito and Sumo
speakers, with the help of the Honduran police force.
Most of El Salvador's indigenous people lost their lands in the
middle of the 19th century, and traditional dress and other forms
of cultural expression were bloodily suppressed. The result is
that the 960,000 indians now living there are less distinct from
the remainder of the population than are those of some of the
other Central American states~6. Their cultural identity has been
further threatened by the disruptions of the prolonged civil war,
poverty and landlesness. There remain powerful motives for a

reduction of their cultural presence. Members of the Indigenous
Association of El Salvador have been tortured and killed by the
army, and the discussion of indigenous affairs is considered by
the government to be subversion. The Supreme Court refuses to
prosecute soldiers accused of torturing or killing indigenous
people.
In Nicaragua most of the 135,000 Indians rejected the attempts
made by the Sandinista government to involve them in the
revolution. The Miskitu communities considered that the
agricultural and educational developments officials were trying
to introduce conflicted with their own aims of self-determination
and full landrights. After a series of disputes, followed by
arrests, forcible resettlement and other human rights violations,
r'·

many of the Miskitu and members of other groups fled to Honduras
and joined the Contra forces. When the war ended they returned
from exile; to find in many cases that their means of subsistence
had been greatly reduced, both by the nation's economic
difficulties and by the great hurricane of 1988.
The extensive indigenous reserves set aside in 1977 by the
government of Costa Rica are being invaded by colonists, timber
cutters and poachers, dueto a lack of legal enforcement and the
construction of new roads. About 40% of the land in the 21
reserves is owned by non-indigenous people, and Indian territory
continues to be bought by outsiders. It is nearly impossible for
the 25,000 Indians to obtain votes or the fulfillment of their
constitutional rights. To qualify for identity papers, Indians
have to presenta certificate of good conduct, speak Spanish and
pass an exarn in geography. As a result the Costa Rican Guaymi
have succeeded only in obtaining residency cards, normally given
to foreigners. They are frequently detained by the immigration
authorities. The two principal Indian organizations are
campaigning for legislative reforms.
In Panama the 100,000 indigenous people have a much stronger
political presence, but are beset by the problems of unemployment
and inadequate health and educational facilities. The Kuna, who
have established a reputation for driving hard bargains, have
succeeded in winning sorne control over their lands and
considerable administrative autonomy. Like the Embera-Waunan they
have been granted rights to a proportion of the profits deriving
from minerals or timber taken from their territory. The
Panamanian Guayrni are carnpaigningfor similar entitlements, and
fighting to secure one million hectares of their traditonal
lands, which have been heavily colonised. As several Panamanian
politicians depend on the votes of indigenous people, there has
been intense public discussion of their rights, but the attempts
political parties have made to win the support of Indian groups
have divided some communities.
The Colombian government has done more than any other in South
America to uphold indigenous landrights. In 1989 the 70,000
Indians of the Colombian Amazon were granted title to 18 million

hectares of their traditional territories, in which they regained
much of the responsibility for their own adminístration,
development and education, as well as the conservation of the
environment. As a result traditional leaders are re-establishing
their authority, and longhouses are being rebuilt. The indigenous
organization ONIC has pointed out, however, that there are no
provisions allowing the Indians to prevent the exploitation of
oil or minerals in these lands~7.

Elsewhere relations between Indians and the state have been
characterised by violence. In the Cauca region in the west there
is an indigenous leader killed, on average, every month,
principally as a result of the people's success in regaining
stolen lands (see Section 3). In some places both government
forces and guerillas have been working with big landowners to
deprive indigenous people of theír ancestral territories~S. In
response some of the !ndians have formed their own guerilla
group, the Comando Ouintin Lame. Much of the land for which the
210,000 Andean Indians in Colombía have title is occupied by nonindigenous people.
In eastern Colombia colonists are invading indigenous territories
made accessible by the state miníng company's extraction of gold.
As in Peru and Bolívia. the cocaine trade is causing serious
problems, as indigenous people are attacked by both the drugs
barons, seeking to make use of their lands, and the armed forces
trying to stop the traffic. In the coastal rainforests, the Kuna
have lost some of their lands to colonists and oil companies and
are now suffering from invasions of goldminers but, like those in
Panama, they have succeeded in retaining much of their culture.
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In the lowlands of Ecuador the most pressing problems ín
indigenous territories are the developments associated with
business venturas. Twenty foreign oil firms, working with the
state oil company, are prospecting or drilling in the Ecuadorian
Amazon. With inadequate safeguards, out of the public eye, their
operations have already led to the pollution of many of the
region's rivers, as oil and the caustic chemicals used in its
separation have been either díscharged deliberately or spilt with
abandon. As a result, severa! Indian communities have been
deprived of the fish and riverside wildlife crucial to their
subsistence.
Of much greater importance have been the colonists and ranchers
entering the regíon along the roads the oil companies have built,
destroying the forest and displacing the indigenous people. The
most vulnerable group in the Ecuadorian Amazon is the Huaorani,
some of whom have had scarcely any contact with outsiders.
Already their numbers are believed to have declined from 20,000
to 1500 within a few years;,now the American company Conoco has
been granted permission to drill for oil in the heart of their
territory, the Yasuni National Park. While the government and the
company claim to be taking precautions to prevent the invasion of
colonists, their critics consider that these will be inadequate,

and believe that the access road likely to be built with World
Bank money will allow timber cutters, miners and agroindustry to
enter the region~9. The Confederation of Indigenous Nationalities
of Ecuadori;n Amazonia (CONFENIAE) is helping the Huaorani to
demarcate their lands.
Around 5000 Amazonian Indians are affected by the planting of
oilpalms, by firms with backing from companies based in the EEC,
including Britain. In the coastal forests, the Colorado and
Cayapa people are being displaced by colonists and planters of
cocoa, coffee and bananas, losing traditional lands both in and
out of their reserved territories~8.
Most of Ecuador's three million indigenous people live in the
highlands, where landlesness is the principal problem. Much of
the indigenous land was taken in the 19th Century, and the
Indians there were forced to work for the new owners. It remains
difficult for indigenous communities to regain adequate farming
land. The Indian organization Ecuaruni claims that 90% of cases
in which the courts have intervened in land disputes between
Indians and landlords or invaders have been resolved in favour of
the newcomers. Indigenous organizations, having lost faith in
offical premises to improve land distribution, have attempted
either to purchase titles or to take possession of the land by

force of numbers. The Otovala;
marketing of their handicrafts
have bought back some of their
other groups have been able to

by means of the effective
and the sale of farm products,
traditional territory; but few
follow them.

In 1990 highland Indians launched a "National Uprising of
Indigenous Peoples", cutting off food supplies to towns,
occupying public buildings and preventing access to some
provinces, to demand that the government attend to their economic
and territorial problems; recognise their indigenous nations and
expel missionarias belonging to the Summer Institute of
Linguistics, supposedly operating covertly in Ecuador. The
government agreed to monthly meetings with the Confederation of
Indian Nationalities of Ecuador (CONAIE), to hear its demands.
The shortage of land in the highlands has led to migration both
to the towns and to the Amazon, with, in the latter case,
government encouragement. In response to this, the Shuar Indians
established in 1964 a federation which was to become the example
followed by many other Indian organizations. The successes of the
Shuar Federation led in 1989 to their recovery of 320,000
hectares, despite the government's attempts in the sarne year to
divide the group by establishing an alternativa organization. The
lowland confederation CONFENIAE has persuaded the government to
grant the Secoya and Siona legal title to their lands.
The nine million indigenous people of Peru, most of whorn live in
the highlands, are caught between the twin terrors of the Sendero
Luminoso guerillas and the army. Since 1982 - when the guerilla
force became a recognised threat to national security - many
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thousands of Andean peasants have been kidnapped, imprisoned and
killed. Disappearances characterise the conflict: in the seven
years to 1989 at least three thousand people held by government
forces have been lost; many are believed to have filled the mass
graves which are now commonplace in parts of the highlands. The
looting, political repression, mass arrests, torture and
extrajudicial executions carried out by the army are echoed in
the mock trials, torture and killings perpetrated by the
guerillasAlO.
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Army officers have been granted powers of arrest without
accountability to the civilian government. Holding villagers
collectively responsible for attacks carried out by the
guerillas, they have massacred most of the people of some
communities. Suspecting peasants in some places of sympathising
with the army, the guerillas have done similarly. Trying to force
the Andean economy to conform to its political ideals, Sendero
Luminoso has attempted to ban local markets, cutting off the
exchange of produce between the higher and lower slopes which is
fundamental to traditional social organization. On the eastern
side of the Andes, Movimiento Revolucionario Tupac Amaru (MRTA)
guerillas contribute to the chaos, sabotaging the infrastructure
and disrupting both the economy and traditional leadership. The
great majority of the victims of all of these troubles are nonSpanish speaking peasants. Whether by accident or design, all
sides are effectively waging war against indigenous people.
While such abuses mounted during the last years of Alan Garcia's
presidency, spreading from the highland emergency zones to all
parts of the country, there has been a slight decline in the
number of deaths and disappearances since the new president,
Alberto Fujimori, carne to power. There have been no satisfactory
investigations of either the army or the civilian authorities,
however, despite the exhumation of some of the mass graves, and
the conflict seems likely to continue~11.
The highland peoples' problems are exacerbated by their
agricultural difficulties, Peru, unlike most other Latin American
nations, instituted in 1968 agrarian reforms which recognised
communal landholdings, breaking up big ranches to favour peasant
cooperatives. Although more than sixty percent of communities
received land titles, however, the policies of subsequent
governments limited the ability of many peasants to profit from
this development~8. The last president's support for
agroindustrial companies; the lack of credit and infrastructure;
low crop prices and severe droughts have led to the partial
collapse of peasant agriculture in Peru, which has resulted in
widespread malnutrition~ll. Many have turned to coca production
as the remunerative alternative to the cultivation of staple
crops.
All of the troubles of the highlands have driven people to
migrate either to the cities or to the Amazon. In Lima there are
said to be several million people, most of whom speak Ouechua,
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living in absolute poverty. With the help of governrnent
incentives, highlanders have invaded the territories of many of
Peru's Amazonian Indians.
In 1980 the government initiated a project, with funding from the
InterAmerican Development Bank and USAID, to settle 150,000
colonists in the territories of lowland groups such as the
Yanesha and Ashaninka. While some tribal territories were
demarcated and titled, other communities were severely disrupted
by the great influx of farmers. In 1988 the government passed a
law promoting further settlement in the Amazon. Critics have
labelled it the "coca law", as they point out that neither the
soil nor the facilities granted to the colonists will allow thern
to survive by producing anything but cocaine. While both are
victims of the chaos and injustice governing Peru, there is
little but hostility between the displaced highlanders and the
lowland Indians they are in turn dispossessing.
As well as colonisation, the indigenous people of the Peruvian
Amazon are threatened by big business. Companies exploiting
timber, oil and gold or planting sugar and oil palms have been
granted extensive concessions in tribal territories, and have
contributed to the influx of settlers. The recently contacted
Nahua of the southern rainforests are believed to have lost 50%
of their population through encounters with oil and timber
workers between 1984 and 1988~5. In Madre de Dios in 1990, 3000
indigenous families occupied the territory conceded to a goldmining company, aiming to prevent the activities which have been
destroying indigenous communities there.
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Many forest people have been killed by cocaine traffickers, who
are collaborating with guerillas in the north and central
Peruvian Amazon. The United States' attempts to restrict the
cocaine trade have been accompanied by counter-insurgency
training for the Peruvian armed forces, which may have
contributed to the abuses indigenous communities suffer. Farrners
and timber companies have enslaved Ashaninka families. They are
unpaid and suffer beatings and mutilation if they try to
escape~12.
The federal government has made few realistic attempts to curb
the power of the big landowners and corporations in the Amazon;
and Indians in both the highlands and the lowlands rarely receive
a fair hearing in court. Even the legal disputes over land which
indigenous communities win may be followed by the murder of their
representatives. The 96% of Indians in the Peruvian Arnazon who do
not possess identity documents are unable to participate in
elections. Even so, four indigenous rnayors were elected in the
Amazon in 1989.
The Amazonian Indians have mobilised with extraordinary speed.
While organizations such as AI~ESEP (see Section 3) have, through
legal channels, taken over the demarcation and management of many
traditional territories, the Ashaninka people have violently

expelled the guerillas, colonists and missionaries on their
lands, following the murder in 1989 of a revered Ashaninka leader
by the MRTA. The tribe has imposed its own state of emergency,

policing its· lands with armed patrols, and has regained in this
way many of the lands which had been taken from it.
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The land reform which took place in Bolívia, unlike that of Peru,
failed to recognise the communal ownership which is central to
the traditions of the four million highland Indians. The 1952-3
reforms, granting the peasants individual land titles, served to
destroy thousands of communities, contributing to the miserable
economic conditions many of the highlanders suffer. While they
also broke up some of the big private farms in the uplands, in
the lowlands in the east of Bolivia, by contrast, the reforms
assisted the dispensation of enormous cattle ranches and timber
concessions, reducing the territories of the indigenous people.
In the department of Santa Cruz de la Sierra, 59 timber companies
control 12 million hectares, while the 21,000 Indian families
have been granted only 400,000. The Indian confederation working
in the lowlands, CIDOB, has laid claim to 4.2 million
hectares~13.
The last group of Bolivian nomads, the Yuqui, are being forced
from their lands in the east of the country by colonists taking
advantage of new roads and railways. Posses of settlers have
hunted the Yuqui: after one massacre in 1989, 11 bodies were hung
by the killers from a tree, to warn the surviving Indians not to
return to their lands.
In September 1990, 800 Indians from the northern Bolivian Amazon,
protesting against the government's failure to demarcate their
land and the freedom with which timber cutters were working in
their forests, marched 700 kilometres from the lowlands to La
Paz, the Andean capital. As, after thirty days, they approached
their destination, they were greeted by thousands of Andean
Indians. The president with most of his cabinet left the capital
to meet them, but as he failed to answer all their demands they
continued into the city, to a triumphal welcome. They celebrated
Mass with all the country's bishops, held a ritual with
representatives of the Aymara Indians of the Andes and mustered
such widespread support that the president was forced to
recognise their ownership of their traditional lands and serve
the timber companies with one year's notice of expulsion. The
Bolivian government is now seeking advice from Colombian lawyers
about the formation of reserves similar to those recently
established in the Colombian Amazon~15.
The indigenous people of Bolívia, who account for around 54% of
the population, are severely affected by the country's economic
crisis. Three quarters of the population are considered to be
malnourished, and life expectancy is only 48 years. Their chronic
economic problems have been exacerbated by the 1985 collapse in
the price of tin, which led to the redundancy of 23,000 of the
30,000 state miners; government and United States attempts to

stop the cultivation of coca; and drought. Inordinate debt
repayments have encouraged the government to reduce its spending
on health and education and to divert agriculture towards the
production of export crops. Because the old communal landholdings
were broken down, many highland Indians can no longer turn to
other members of their communities for assistance when their
problems become insuperable. As a result of all of these
troubles, an estimated 50,000 Bolivian peasants are moving from
the Andes to the forests of the Amazon.
Intimes of political upheaval, such as the years 1974, 1979 and
1980, the army has been responsible for the killing of highland
Indians and their leaders. It has also been reported that farmers
attempting to disc~ss drugs control procedures have been
imprisoned or killed, and many people consider that the narcotics
campaign is being waged only against the small producers, while
the big dealers can work with impunity. Drugs control has led to
further impoverishment - as the peasants are encouraged to grow
less remunerative crops - and the herbicide poisoning of harvests
other than coca. Further complaints against the government
include the continued existence of a mandate to integrate
indigenous people into what is considered to be national society;
the taxation of communal property; and the failure to introduce
bilingual or bicultural education programmes.
The great majority of Chile's one million Indians belong to the
Mapuche indigenous nation. Until the middle of the 19th Century
they occupied half of the land which is now Chile and Argentina.
Having failed to conquer them, the Spaniards signed treaties
recognising their independence, which the new republics of Chile
and Argentina ratified, only to disavow within a few years.
Through severa! decades of military operations, the national
governments succeeded in displacing the Mapuche from most of
their territory, redistributing it to colonists and forcing the
Indians into reservations. In the 1970s, the government of
Salvador Allende tried to redress some of these seizures, and
accorded legal recognition to communal landholdings. These
initiatives were reversed by the Pinochet regime.
General Pinochet equated community living and collective labour
with communism, and passed a decree granting the request of any
individual, indigenous or not, that the communal lands in which
he lived should be broken down. Backed up by forcible evictions,
the 1979 land laws led to the fragmentation of 1411 of the 2066
Mapuche communities, leaving only 1.5% of their traditional lands
under communal ownership~8. Lumber concessions and hydroelectric
contracts in Mapuche lands were granted to outsiders, and the
araucaria pines which formed the basis of some of the people's
traditional economy are now extinct in many places. The 1980
Constitution rendered ethnic minorities in Chile technically
illegal, and General Pinochet declared "Chile does not have
Indians; we are all Chileans.~ Paramilitary brigades spread
terror through the remaining communities, and many Mapuche
leaders were imprisoned, exiled or murdered. Children were
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punished for speaking their o~n language in school. The situation
continued to deteriorate until the end of the Pinochet
government.
In 1990 President Aylwin announced that his government would
suspend the financial transactions dividing Mapuche communities
and recognise the validity of cornmunal landholdings. In
establishing a Specíal Commission for Indigenous People, he
announced his íntentions of improving the social and economic
posítion of the Chilean Indíans, strengthening their cultural
traditions and establishing a more sensitive education system, in
consultation with Indian organizations. The Mapuche federations,
which emerged from the repressive years of the Pinochet
government divided but active (see Section 3) believe that,
despite thís positive turn, many of the people's problems are
still being ignored by politicians.
In Argentina as in Chile the culture of the Mapuches, who account
for around ten per cent of the 350,000 officially recognised
indigenous people, has been suppressed, though not with the
brutality exercised by the Pinochet government. The Argentine
media, antagonistic towards Indian mobilisation, has repeated
suggestions that the Mapuche are not indigenous to Argentina,
paradoxically claiming that their cause was being promoted by the
Chilean government, in order to lay claim to Argentina territory.
Other indigenous peoples continue to lose ancestral lands to
colonists, often with the encouragement of both federal and local
governments. In 1990 a Guarani community was forcibly evicted
from its traditional lands, and relocated on an urban rubbish
dump, as its own territory was required to build a leisure
complex~16. Community leaders continue to be killed as they try
to resist the invasions of settlers, many of whom are foreigners.
Where sugar plantations have engulfed their territories, the
indigenous people work in the most uncomfortable conditions. In
Tierra del Fuego, the southern tip of South America, Indian
communities on both the Argentinian and Chilean sides of the
border are on the verge of extinction.
As a result of land expropriations, many indigenous people have
moved to the cities, where they find themselves constrained to
disguise their ethnic identity to qualífy for even the lowest
paid jobs. Government policy is said to be paternalistic, and the
Constitution, while recognising Indian rights, still charges
Congress with the duty of promoting the conversion of indigenous
people to Catholicism. Though Indian representativas and nongovernmental organizations persuaded the government to sign a
declaration in 1990 acknowledging the need to change the
Constitution, to grant indigenous communities landrights and
royaltíes on the exploitation of natural resources and to
preserve the Indians' cultural identity, this has been largely
overlooked by the political partíes, and there have, as yet, been

no significant changes.
There are no recognised Indian communities in Uruguay. In

Paraguay

one of the greatest

threats

to cultural

survival

is the

Regional Development Project ln the south-east. Laying
down a network of roads and associated infrastructure, the
programme has opened Indian territories to large numbers of
colonists and timber companies. This has led to extensive
deforestation and the dispossession of several communities. The
lands of many of the Mby'a have been divided among the colonists,
and most of the territory of the Ache Indians has been taken by
the Paraguayan government to be sold to Brazilian soyabean
producers. The World Bank, responsible for part of the funding
for the project, has threatened not to renew its loan if the
lands of the Mby'a are not titled.
Caazapa
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The Mby'a have also been in conflict with the Mennonite
communities on their lands, which, with government help, have
been stealing their territory and using the dispossessed as cheap
manual labour. The Indian communities now appear to be winning
the battle to recover some of their property.
Throughout the east of Paraguay timber cutters have been working
freely, and they and other large landowners have been harrassing
and evicting such groups as the Pai Tavytera. The New Tribes
Mission, conducting forays described as manhunts to make contact
with and proselytise the Ayoreo of the Chaco region, have
assisted the rapid settlement of most of the nation's nomadic
people. Indian affairs in Paraguay are controlled by the Ministry
of Defence, and organizations working on welfare and human rights
issues have been repressed.
Brazil lost over 90 indigenous groups this century, and some of
the surviving tribes continue to decline dramatically. The
Waimiri-Atroari, for instance, in the centre of the Brazilian
Amazon, are believed to have fallen in number from 3500 in 1974
to 3Z4 in 1986, principally through disease and the military --bombing of their villages. The Yanomami Indians in the far north,
who, until 1987, were the largest undisturbed tTibe in the
Americas, have recently declined by 20%, and 35% of the survivors
a.e said to be infected with malaria, as a result of the
invasions of their lands by goldminers. The Uru Eu Wau Wau of the
western Amazon are thought to have lost half of their number
since they were first contacted by outsiders in 1981, and since
1990 they have been threatened with extinction, as a large
deposit of cassiterite, an ore of tin, has been discovered in
their territory and the gove.nment has deregulated their rese.ve.
While some members of the new Brazilian government have shown
sensitivity towards Indian rights and difficulties, the attitude
of several ministries and of the armed forces remains hostile. A
document published by the armed forces in 1990 referred to war
against indigenous and environmental organizations as a means of
achieving national objectives in the Amazon. The last president's
decrees, fragmenting the territories of several indigenous
groups, have not been repealed. The government's road-building
plan in Amazonia, though now slowing down, has led to massive
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land invasions and epidemies among Indians in the south and west
of the Amazon. Timber cutting in Indian reserves, permitted by

the last administration's Indian Foundation, has not abated~17.
As a result of lobbying by Indian representatives, the 1988
Constitution granted indigenous people rights to their
traditional territories and to consultation over the use of their
resources. These have not on the whole been upheld, andas well
as the last president's unconstitutional reductions of their
lands, the Indians have been subject to invasions by both rnining
companies and freelance miners. Mining companies control one
third of all tribal territories. Gigantic development projects,
such as the Carajas programme in the south-east of the Amazon and
the army's Calha Norte project around the northern frontier, have
put tens of thousands of indigenous people at risk, and have
contributed to the rapid advance of ranchers, tirnber cutters and
hydroelectric installations throughout the Amazon. Already the
Srazilian Amazon's 200,000 indigenous people are outnumbered
eighty times by colonists, and the concentration of landholdings
and the economic problems elsewhere in Brazil ensure that
settlers continue to arrive~17.
Outside the Amazon groups such as the Pataxo Ha-Ha-Hai and the
Kaingang have recently been involved in violent conflict with
outsiders over access to land and timber. In 1989 and 1990
seventy-two young Guarani men, in the south-west of Brazil,
committed suicide. These deaths are considered to be a response
to the reduction of their traditional territory - in one state
20,000 Guarani are living on 16,000 hectares - and the abominable
conditions in which they are working on agricultura! estates and
in sugar mills. Since 1988 Indian organizations have developed
rapidly, and have captured world attention by means of
spectacular demonstrations, such as the meeting of 600 indigenous
people at Altamira in Amazonia in 1989, protesting about the
construction of a hydroelectric dam.
The 4,500 Indians of French Guiana are suffering from invasions
of their lands by Brazilian miners. Throughout the country
traditional landrights are unrecognised, and many people have
been forced to work for the colonists and businessmen acquiring
their property. Education is in French only, and the indigenous
people have to abide by a legal system which takes no account of
their needs.
During the recent civil war in Surinarn, Indian villages were
looted by guerillas, precipitating the flight of an estimated
8,000 indigenous people from the interior to the coast or into
French Guiana. Despite the termination of the war, many
indigenous communities are still in difficulty, and several
thousand Indians in the Surinamese forests have initiated a rebel
movement called The Tucayanas, demanding the recognition of their
landrights, more autonomy and aid. The rebels are said to have
allied themselves to the army, which, controlled by the former
dictator, is often in conflict with the civilian government~16.

Indigenous
state.

territories

in $urinam

are deemed to belong to the

Most of the 45,000 indigenous people of Guyana have been granted
title to their lands, following the recommendations of the 1965
Independence Conference. But those groups without legal
recognition of their territories, such as the Karina, Pemon,
Kapon and Wai Wai, are suffering from invasions by colonists and
mining companies. Lacking the finance to develop its own
resources, the Guyanese government has invited foreign companies
and foreign nationals into several tribal territories. Many of
the Karina have fled into Venezuela, as mining firms have moved
into their lands, and the Brazilian government has been funding
the construction of a road running from the border to Georgetown.
This has afforded access to the new goldfields of the Guyanan
interior, and many of the Brazilian miners leaving the Yanornami
territory have now moved into the lands of Guyanan Indians.
Ranchers are displacing the people of the Rupununi savannahs,
excluding the Indians' cattle herds from the best grazing lands.
Missionaries have been entrusted with responsibility for the
administration of many of the indigenous people of the Venezuelan
interior, and reports suggest that the work of some of the
institutions there has led to the precipitous abandonment of
traditional culture. Invasions of colonists, ranchers and miners
have been responsible for epidemies of malaria, tuberculosis,
yellow fever and hepatitis, and the accompanying ecological
destruction has seriously affected the subsistence of some
groups. The Bari and the Yukpa Indians have presented an
alternativa development planto the government, as an attempt to
stop the destruction of their territory by miners and big
farmers.
The Karina's land in the eastern savannah was declared to be
municipal property in 1987, favouring the oil companies working
there. Since then the government has ceased to help the Karina
with health, education, transport and agricultural credit.
Bauxite mining threatens the Piaroa in the Amazon and tourism is
beginning to affect the Venezuelan Yanomami, whose reserve has
yet to be demarcated. The government's attempts to organize
Indians from above have hindered the formation of a national
indigenous federation.
3. Indigenous

Organization.

The greatest change to have taken place among indigenous people
in Latin America in the last few years has been the astonishingly
rapid growth of their organizations. The achievements of many of
these bodies have been remarkable: withín a decade or less
Indians in some nations have turned from being comparatively
voiceless outcasts of national society into coordinated lobbies
that politicians can no longe, ignore. The six organizations
considered below show something of the difficulties,
dete,mination and successes of the many forms of Indian
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resistance now becoming
political scene.

important features of the Latin American

The Colombian organization CRIC - The Regional Indigenous Council
of Cauca - carne into being amid the violent repression of
resístance. CRIC was founded in spectacular fashion in 1971, when
2000 representatives of the 200,000 indians of the Cauca region
converged on the town of Toribio to protest against their
exploitation, the theft of their lands and the land tax they had
to pay. The new Council resolved to regain and extend the
reserved lands which had been taken from them, to refuse to pay
rent for their territory, to study and demand the enforcement of
Colombia's laws on indigenous people, and to promete the
language, customs and indígenous education of the native Cauca
communities.
45 Indian councils in the Cauca re9ion joined CRIC. The people
they represented were either struggling to survive by farming
their reduced lands, or working as day labourers on the ranches
of the invaders. They lacked schools, healthcare, credit and
roads, and were subject to attacks by landowners, their gunmen
and the police, as they attempted to resist the loss of their
territory,
As well as lobbying through legal channels for more extensive
reserves, CRIC began to instigate the non-violent reoccupation of
stolen ancestral lands. This enabled its members to reclaim
30,000 hectares by 1986, including some of the fertile sugar
estates in the Valle del Cauca. The Council has succeeded in
reducing working hours on the ranches from twelve hours a day to
eight, and has helped communities to avoid paying land tax. It
has trained some of its members in administration, teaching and
legal assistance work, and ensured that local Indian councils
have become more representative. CRIC has resisted the attempts
of political parties to persuade it to affiliate.
CRIC is viewed by landowners and members of the government as a
communist organization, threatenin9 to subvert the state. By 1986
landlords and police had murdered 150 Indians for their
association with the Council, and regions such as Toribio had
been placed under military control-18. As the organization has
grown in strength, so the hostility of police and state has
intensified, and government forces have invaded Indian reserves,
detaining members of the Council. In 1989 CRIC organized a
peaceful march to protest about the violence, and soon afterwards
a bomb was detonated in its headquarters.
CRIC is a member of ONIC - The National Indigenous Organization
of Colombia - which in turn is affliated to the Coordinating Body
for the Indigenous Peoples' Organizations of the Amazon Basin, or
COICA. COICA brings together Indian federations in Bolivia, Peru,
Ecuador, Colombia and Brazil, with the partial involvement of
groups in Venezuela and Surinam. It was founded in Lima ln 1984,
in response to the members' realization that there were no

multinational

fora which could adequately

represent

their views.

They resolved to coordinate many of their activities, lobbying
for land rights and cultural and administrative autonomy, and
working to impress upon governments both in and out of South
America that indigenous people should be ceded responsibility for
their own development. As a COICA document has pointed out, this
development "is not based on the accumulation of material goods
nor on the greatest rates of profit, obtained at the expense of
our territories and future generations ... For us development
must take into account the well-being of our entire community or
group, not just of a government which only lasts for five
years."-12 COICA has been instrumental in demonstrating both the
need and the capacity of indigenous people to establish economic
r'

systems different to those of the states to which they belong.
COICA has established an international presence with remarkable
speed. Its representatives have visited. several of the most
powerful industrialised nations, canvassing support for their
members' initiatives. The organization has made important
contributions to the drafting of resolutions at the United
Nations and the International Labour Organization, and
participated in protests about indigenous problems in several
parts of the world. In 1986 its president, Evaristo Nugkuag, was
awarded the Alternative Nobel Peace Prize.
In the Amazon, COICA has been assisting its member organizations
in a series of schemes to bolster the independence of the
indigenous economy and social organization. Member federations
have begun to demarcate and title their own lands (see AIDESEP
below); to remove illegal colonists and repair the environmental
damage they have caused; to research and improve traditional
farming techniques and the marketing of farm and forest products;
to develop traditional healing techniques and communities'
capacity to attend to their own medical problems; to train
indigenous teachers, linguists and lawyers; to monitor and expose
violations of indigenous rights; to establish Indian research
centres and libraries; and to demonstrate to national and
international society the merits of an indigenous model of
environmental and social management~14. In the western Amazon in
the last few years a peaceful social revolution has been taking
place, scarcely remarked in the northern hemisphere, in which the
responsibility for development has been passing from the
developers to the people being developed.
Many of COICA's demands remain unmet, and many of its resources
are devoted to lobbying both national governments and
international fora. COICA is pressing for freedom of movement for
members of tribes divided by national frontiers; the withdrawal
of the armed forces from indigenous lands; for tourism in Indian
territoríes to be controlled by the Indians themselves; for the
exclusion of multinational companies from indigenous property;
for the consultation and involvement of índigenous people in any
development projects affecting them; and for respect for
'1
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customary

law and traditional

leadership

in indigenous

territory.

COICA is persuading environmental organizations that indigenous
people must be closely involved in any conservation projects on
their lands, and rejecting the debt-for-nature swaps which have
taken place without the involvement of the affected area's
inhabitants. It is pressing foreign funding agencies to set up
commissions involving COICA members, for consultation and joint
project design in any scheme likely to affect the inhabitants~14.
The organization points out that the most effective defence of
the Amazon is the protection of indigenous territories.
One of COICA's affiliates is AIDESEP, the Inter-ethnic
Association for the Development of the Peruvian Forest,
r-

founded

in 1979 by a number of local organizations and now representing
most of the indigenous communities of the Peruvian Amazon. Its
foundation was a response to the growing problems of land
invasion, environmental destruction and cultural suppression. In
taking responsibility for their own development, its members
aimed to destroy the myth of the incapacity of indigenous people,
used by outside organizations to justify their intervention~19.
AIDESEP is taking over some of the tasks for which the government
is nominally responsible, but is unable or unwilling to fulfill.
The government claimed to be without the resources to demarcate
the indigenous lands in Ucayali province, so AIDESEP, having
raised the additional money required from non-governmental
organizations, is overseeing the project itself. Committed to
grass-roots development, it has encouraged every community in the
province to determine its own borders, building a contiguous
indigenous territory from a patchwork of community lands. AIDESEP
members have been trained in mapping and surveying.
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The Aguaruna and Huambisa Council, with AIDESEP's help, has
coached 150 indigenous health workers in both traditional and
Northern medicine, who now range across an area of 200,000 square
kilometres. The sarne councíl has started a marketing programme,
aimed at breaking the monopoly enjoyed by non-indigenous
middlemen, and ímproving the transport of agricultura! products
by river and road.
AIDESEP's legal adviser has been training indigenous leaders in
the legal defence of their ríghts and helpíng them to lobby
politicians and ministríes; and its agricultural specialists have
designed demonstration farming plots, helping communities to
develop their forest resources without destroying them. All of
these projects are complicated by the instability in Peru and the
conflicts ín which many of the region's communitíes are involved.
It is especially difficult for the Indians to secure their rights
when many different interest groups - the government, the army,
two guerilla movements, drugs traffickers, colonists and timber
and minerals companies - are vying for power in their lands.
Though on most issues it finds itself in opposition to government
policy, AIDESEP has been workíng with state institutions on
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certain projects. It has received
the World, NORAD and IWGIA.

funding

from Oxfam, Bread for

of smaller organizations represented by national
federations like AIDESEP, the Tukano people's associations in
north-western Srazil provide an example of the means by which
local groups are trying to protect themselves against grandiose
government initiatives.
Of the hundreds

The Calha Norte project, coordinated by the Brazilian armed
forces, threatens to transform the indigenous territories around
the entire northern frontier into part of the Arnazon's biggest
new development zone. Taking traditional territories out of the
hands of indigenous people, and opening them to exploitation by
rninerals and timber companies, cattle ranchers and colonists,
Calha Norte aims to integrate Brazil's northernmost forests with
the rest of the nation. The 18,000 Brazilian Tukano people have
lost 63% of their lands to the project, and mining companies have
put forward requests to prospect in most of the remainder~17.
In response the people of the central Tukano territories have
formed two organizations: ACITRUT - the Association of Indigenous
Communities of Taracua and the Rivers Uaupes and Tiquie - and
AMITRUT, the corresponding women's group. By improving
communications between the communities in their territory, the
associations have enabled the Tukano of the central regions to
respond to the Calha Norte initiatives as a body. They have
encouraged the communities to study the Brazilian Constitution
and, thus armed, the people have prevented the installation of a
road, two ranches and an army barracks in their territory,
demonstrating to Calha Norte's administrators that these projects
were illegal.
ACITRUT and AMITRUT are now hoping to increase the speed with
which they alert indigenous support groups in other parts of
Brazil about new development initiatives in their territory:
without telecommunications, far from the centres of population,
they find that the armed forces have been able to complete some
of their projects before they can sound the alarm. For this
reason they are hoping to establish an office, and purchase a
two-way radio anda motorboat. But, partly because the issues in
which they are involved are politically sensitive, funding has
been difficult to secure. ACITRUT and AMITRUT have now formed an
alliance with a Friends of the Earth local group in Britain, most
of whose fundraising activities have been devoted to the Tukano
project proposals. By improving the marketing of agricultura!
products and by means of the women's development of traditional
handicrafts, the associations are hoping to be able to fund
themselves in the future.
The Mapuche organizations of Chile, by contrast to those of many
other groups in Latin America, are fragmented, principally as a
result of the deliberately divisive policies of the Pinochet
administration, and attempts by opposition parties to win
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political support from parts of the indigenous community. General
Pinochet established a series of Regional Mapuche Councils,
composed of those Mapuche people willing to sell community lands,
abrogating the authority of the traditional leaders. The Mapuche
organization Ad-Mapu's alignment with the political left has led
to political conflicts within communities. But in the more benign
environment created by the new Chilean government and by means of
a remarkable meeting of chiefs, it appears that the Mapuche
people will now be able to presenta more unified response to
their problems.
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In April 1990 1000 Mapuches, of whom 200 were lonkos - or chiefs
- met in the district of Temuco to reassert the role of the
traditional leaders in defending the Mapuches' rights. They
established a new national organization, the Council of All the
Lands, aiming to help unite the dozen or so organizations
representing the Mapuche, and demanded landrights, recognition of
their leadership anda Mapuche flag and passports. Despite its
historical si~nificance - this was the first great meeting of
lonkos for over 100 years - the event was largely ignored by
Chile's political establishment, eliciting only criticisms of the
lonkos' useperatist" attitudes and suggestions that they had been
provoked by the extreme left~20.
In Mexico the Union of Indigenous Communities of the Northern
Zone of the Isthmus, UCIZONI, emerged to fight the landlords and
local political bosses destroying forests on indigenous
territory. monopolising land ownership and farm production and
murdering or imprisoning those indigenous leaders questioning the
established order. Most of its members are farmers or farm
workers, who have also been suffering from drought, malnutrition
anda lack of education, credit and healthcare. In forest regions
the government has enabled outside timber companies to operate
freely, while restraining the indigenous people's attempts to
make rational use of their timber resources. The Summer Institute
of Linguistics has, according to UCIZONI, been helping the
government to assimilate the indigenous population. The prisons
of the region are filled with indigenous people, many of whom are
denied access to fair trials~21.
UCIZONI, founded in 1983, has succeeded in regaining much of its
members' stolen land, partly through legal representation, partly
by recourse to physical reoccupation. It has organized the
obstruction of timber companies in community forests and has
worked to develop indigenous agriculture, establishing communal
flour mills and marketing networks. It is lobbying the government
for electricity, safe water, schools, clinics and roads, and
pressing, with some success, for the release of indigenous people
unfairly imprisoned. Working to restore and develop indigenous
culture in the Isthmus of Tehuantepec, UCIZONI is trying to
introduce education in the languages of its members, expel
missionaries from indigenous territories and reinstate the
authority of traditional l~aders.
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4. The Church
The treatment of indigenous people has divided the Church in
Latin America ever since the 16th and 17th centuries, when Father
Bartolome de Las Casas collided with his superiors over the
atrocities committed by the conquistadores, and the Jesuits in
the Amazon dissociated themselves from both the secular and
ecclesiastical powers to rnaintain exclusive control of the Indian
colonies they establi$hed. The Church there is now divided not so
much by denomination as by interpretation, as both Catholics and
Protestants are split between those who consider that their most
important task is evangelisation, and those who believe that they
must first address the issues of economic and social well-being.
In terms of indigenous policy, the poles·are represented by
fundamentalists prepa,ed to use any means to contact and
proselytise the last undisturbed tribes, and liberation
theologists fighting alongside Indian organizations for
recognition of their political rights. Between the two are many
ministers whose commitments are divided between the spiritual and
earthly welfare of their congregations.
The contradictions and difficulties faced by both the Church and,
especially, the indigenous people whose lives it attempts to
change may best be illustrated by the case of the last nomadic
people in eastern Bolivia, the Yuqui. In the 1980s Protestant and
Catholic evangelists were competing to be the first to reach to
the last of the Yuqui, both using what critics have described as
bribe,y and coercion, both earning the disapproval of other
Protestants and Catholics. The Yuqui, hunted by the missions,
colonists and oil workers before being dragged with unseemly
speed into an entirely new lifestyle by the succesful Protestant
evangelists, are said to be so profoundly disorientated that they
may never again become functioning members of any comrnunity.
The fundamentalist missionaries of Latin America, many of whom
have since the 1960s been associated with reactionary
administrations attempting to assimilate indigenous people, have
attracted a great deal of adverse publicity. The insensitivity
several groups have shown towards the cultur~ and the needs of
Latin American Indians, and the brutality with which
evangelisation programmes have in some cases been pursued has led
critics to charge them with complete disregard for anything but
Christian conversion. Some missions are said to be motivated
principally by self-interest, believing that the Second Coming,
in which the fundamentalists will be exalted, will not take place
until the most isolated tribes have heard the word of God. Their
attempts to eliminate indigenous cultural traits have been
characterised by a cartoon in which a missionary tells an Indian

"The problem is you.tt
But all the fundamentalist missions, while agreeing that
evangelisation remains their first purpose, claim also to be
concerned with the physical well-being of the people they

J4

proselytise. The New Tribes missionaries persuading the Bolivian
Yuqui to move into mission settlements insist that they are
saving them from death at the hands of invading colonists. The
Summer Institute of Linguistics has provided some groups with
essential medicines.
Human rights campaigners have drawn particular attention to the
ruthless methods some fundamentalist missions have used in
establishing contact with isolated groups of Indians and
converting them. In Paraguay and Bolivia arrned Indian converts
have been sent into the territories of the target populations to
rnake contact, and this has resulted in the deaths of several of
the scouts, who have been described by the missionaries as

martyrs. Baskets have been lowered from helicopters into forest
clearings, containing gifts and hidden microphones, allowing the
missionaries to listen to the demands of the Indians and answer
them in miraculous fashion by dropping the required gifts from
the sky. Low flying aircraft have been used to broadcast messages
in indigenous languages.
Once the evangelists have made contact with indigenous
communities, some of them have used threats and deceit to
persuade the people to convert, often with disastrous effects.
New Tribes missionaries working with the Panare in Venezuela are
reported to have told them, in 1987, that the Second Coming was
irnrninent, and that they were to stop working and kill theiT dogs,
so that they could pray without interruption for their salvation.
They prayed and starved for several days, before the police
arrived to stop the affair. Another community was threatened with
an apocalypse associated with a passing comet if the people did
not convert, and the missionaries are reported to have told the
people that if the authorities expelled them, the United States
airforce would arrive to bomb their villages~22.
In some cases the Indians have been driven by such tactics into
panic and chronic disorientation. The Ayoreo of the Paraguayan
and Bolivian Chaco are reported to be dying of disease and trauma
having been settled in villages by the New Tribes Mission, and
the rnission is accused of making them available as cheap labour
for the Mennonite communities. Critics suggest that some missions
make no effort to teach the people they resettle anything but the
Bible and the dominant language, with the result that when they
go on to enter mainstream society, they can find no role other
than begging, prostitution or the lowest forms of labour~23.
As not only their belief systerns but also much of their
traditional social organization, their communal economy and
custornary housing, dress, ritual and use of natural resources are
vigorously discouraged by many fundamentalists, indigenous people
are often left with no option but to adopt the values of the
foreign culture. It is interesting to note that many of the
Biblical virtues are better represented in traditional indigenous
societies than in those which have been succesfully evangelised.

The two most prominent fundamentalist missions in Latin America,
the Summer Institute of Linguistics and the New Tribes Mission,
are both Protestant organizations receiving most of their money
from donations in the United States. The Summer Institute of
Línguistics, which presents itself as an academic institution but
is widely known as an evangelist foundation, receives money for
some of its projects from USAID~24. While CIA documents suggest
that this agency was employing members of these missions to
monitor the regions in which they were stationed until the mid1970s, sínce its ínvolvement was exposed it has claimed to be
using mission contacts only on a voluntary basis. Both groups are
perceived to be closely associated with the United States
administration; to regard communism and social revolution as the
work of the devil; and to enjoy the support of some of Latin
r'
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America's most repressive governments.
The missions claim to be apolitical, but have cited the book of
Romans to suggest that their host governments have been ordained
by God. Governments are said to have used them to pursue their
interests in remota parts of their own nations, as some missions
have encouraged communities to join the mainstream market
economy, helped the dominent classes to relieve them of their
land or resources and passed the Indians on to other outsiders as
cheap labour. Despite the support it has enjoyed in the past,
however, the Summer Institute of Linguistics (SIL) lost its
contracts in 1981 in Brazil, Panama, Mexico and Ecuadoí, though
it is said by some to have returned to Ecuador covertly. With its
majoí base in Peru secured by the election of an evangelical
Protestant as president, the SIL continues to work in Bolívia,
Surinam and Paraguay, while there are New TTibes missions in
Venezuela, Peru, Colombia, Brazil, Bolívia and Paraguay. Thirtysix of the Maya communities in Mexico are now suffering from the
disruptive attentíons of Mormon missionaries and Jehovah's
Witnesses~25; and in the Surinamese interior the West !ndian
Mission is said to have created something resembling a mission
state.
While for five centuries there have been a few members of the
Church sympathetic to indigenous rights and requirements,
ecclesiastical indigenism only became a significant force with
the emergence of liberation theology,'This happened to coincide
approximately with changes within the fundamentalist missions in
the 1960s. As the Cold War intensified, fundamentalists made
clear their allegiance to reactionary governments in and out of
Latin America. It at the sarne time that ministers preaching the
theology of liberation began to be identified with peasant and
urban union movements, as they struggled for radical change.
In 1972 those parts of the Latin American Catholic Church now
striving for earthly justice produced the Document of Asuncion,
in which the representativas admitted that ministers had in the
past been agents of oppression, racism and religious or cultural
discrimination. They resolved to continue some mission work, but
to disassociate themselves from any form of Tepression, denounce
ri ,,--.
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the reasons for injustice and proclaim the gospel, which they
described as "essential for the full liberation of indigenous
peoples." They proposed to support the formation of the Indians'
own organizations. In 1989 even Pope John Paul II, well-known for
his disapproval of the liberationist movement, stated "When
native people are robbed of their territory, they lose an element
which is necessary for their own existence and are thus in danger
of disappearing as a people."
But the change in attitude of many missions - some of whom have
made drastic reforms, some of whom have even abandoned their
work, judging its net effect to be negative - has not come simply
from within the Church. Some missionaries, like the Salesians of
north-western Brazil, are being converted by their own flocks.
This particular case illustrates many of the struggles and
contradictions now taking place within the Church. In 198*, the
Tukano Indians of this region, exasperated by the continued
suppression of their traditional values by the Salesians, by the
repeated threats of hellfire if they did not adopt both the
religion and the merchandise of the Europeans, and by mission
schools whose teaching bore no relevance to their lives,
presented their case to the Russell Tribunal for ***(full title)
in *** (place), and won.
Since then the Salesian missionaries have stayed on sufferance.
Education has been rapidly revised, following the recommendations
of the Indian leaders, and now emphasises the teaching of the
Tukano language, traditional stories, crafts, dancing and music,
and has attempted to incorporate the Tukano world view into the
study of the Northern sciences. The mission itself is now deeply
divided between radicals and reactionaries. Some ministers insist
on retaining all the traditions of the Church, and on leading
some prayers in Latin; their opponents refuse to join in any
prayer that mentions the fires of hell.
There are several mission organizations - such as the Brazilian
institute CIMI (the Indigenist Missionary Council) and the
Amazonian Centre for Anthropology and Applied Practice in Peru which are now working actively to defend the political rights of
Indian communities. CIMI, for instance, assists indigenous groups
in lobbying Congress, organizing demonstrations, securing legal
support and publicising their demands. It publishes a radical
journal repo,ting the abuses of indigenous rights and describing
the traditions of the Brazilian Indian groups. There is now some
discomfort however between CIMI and the Brazilian Union of
Indigenous Nations (UNI), as UNI, like severa! other Indian
organisations, tries to reduce its contact with the Church, in an
effort to increase its independence of all non-indigenous groups.
In Guatemala, the orthodox evangelisation campaign initiated in
the countryside by the Catholic Church after the 1954 coup was
quickly transformed by radical missionarias into a movement for
the defence and restoration of indigenous communities. Catholic
priests and layworkers helped the Indians to establish
~~
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cooperatives. While these enhanced the strength and confidence of
some groups, the changes caused villages to divide, breaking up
the traditional power structure and setting Christians against
animists. Some of the Protestant missionaries moving to the
highlands in the late 1970s also worked to promete communal
organization, in opposition to the Protestant fundamentalists
preaching deference to the state authorities~2.
When the non-violent resistance in Guatemala gave way to guerilla
warfare, church workers saw that the guerilla movements
represented the most likely means of achieving the social justice
they strove for, and lent them considerable support. As large
numbers of lay catechists were killed, at least one ordained
priest took up arms.
The responses of indigenous people to the Protestants, Catholics
and endless minor sects in Latin America (in Bolívia there are
said to be 170) have ranged from total conversion to total
rejection. Many syncretic belief systems have emerged, in which
spirits become saints and God becomes the master of a pantheon.
There have been attempts by some tribes to appease missionaries
with a nominal acceptance of Christianity, while retaining as

many of their traditional values as they can. But, increasingly,
Indian organizations are coming to express their view that
however sympathetic missionarias might be, however much they
might assist in their health, education and political
mobilisation, attempts by both fundamentalists and liberationists
to evangelise indigenous people threaten the very foundations of
their society. One Indian leader, campaigning for the right, as
he put it, to remain a pagan, commented, "Even in the Bible Jesus
is a cultural invader."
1-
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